

INSTITUT NATIONAL DE RECHERCHE EN INFORMATIQUE ET EN AUTOMATIQUE

Project-Team ALIEN

ALgèbre pour Identification et Estimation Numériques

Lille - Nord Europe, Saclay - Île-de-France



Table of contents

1.	Теат	. 1
2.	Overall Objectives	. 2
	2.1. History	2
	2.2. Objectives	2
	2.3. Members complementarity	2
	2.4. Highlights of the year	3
3.	Scientific Foundations	.3
	3.1. Fast parametric estimation and its applications	3
	3.1.1. Linear identifiability	4
	3.1.2. How to deal with perturbations and noises?	4
	3.1.2.1. Structured perturbations	4
	3.1.2.2. Attenuating unstructured noises	5
	3.1.2.3. Comments	5
	3.1.3 Some hints on the calculations	5
	3.1.4. A first, very simple example	5
	315 A second simple example with delay	6
	3.2 Numerical differentiation	8
4.	Annlication Domains	9
	4.1 Control applications	9
	4.1.1. Closed loop identification	9
	4.1.2 State reconstructors	9
	4.1.3. Unknown input observers	10
	4.1.4. Fault diagnosis	10
	4.1.5. Fast observers for chaotic systems applied to cryptography	10
	4.1.6. Delay identification	11
	4 1 7 Embedded systems and software	12
	4.1.8. Robust control and estimation techniques for uncertain hybrid systems	12
	4.2. Applications to signal, image and video processing	13
	4.2.1. General presentation	13
	4.2.2. Detection of abrupt changes	13
	4.2.3. Nanovirology	14
5.	Software	15
6.	New Results	16
	6.1. State and parameter estimation in finite dimensional systems	16
	6.2. Numerical differentiation	16
	6.3. Model-free control	16
	6.4. Delay estimation	17
	6.5. Embedded systems and software	17
	6.6. Robust control techniques for uncertain hybrid systems	17
	6.7. Change-point detection	17
	6.8. Nanovirology	17
7.	Contracts and Grants with Industry	18
	7.1. DGA Grant	18
	7.2. EDF contracts	18
	7.3. Collaboration with PSA	18
	7.4. Collaboration with Schneider	18
8.	Other Grants and Activities	18
	8.1. Regional actions	18
	8.2. National actions	18

	8.3.	European actions	18
	8.4.	International actions	18
9.	Dissen	mination	
	9.1.	Scientific Community	19
	9.1.	.1. Organization of Workshops and invited sessions	19
	9.1.	.2. Editorial boards	19
	9.1.	.3. Program Committees	19
	9.1.	.4. Reviews	19
	9.1.	.5. Scientific and administrative responsibilities	19
	9.2.	Theses and Habilitations	20
	9.3.	Stays and Invitations	20
	9.4.	Visitors	20
	9.5.	Teaching	20
10.	Bibli	iography	

2

1. Team

Research Scientist

Michel Fliess [Team Leader, Research Director CNRS, LIX UMR7161, École polytechnique, Paris, HdR] Thierry Floquet [Research Scientist CNRS, Laboratoire LAGIS UMR8146, École Centrale de Lille] François Ollivier [Research Scientist CNRS, Laboratoire LIX UMR7161, École polytechnique, Paris]

Faculty Member

Jean-Pierre Barbot [Professor, ENSEA Cergy-Pontoise, Laboratoire ECS-EA3649, HdR]

Lotfi Belkoura [Associate Professor, Université des Sciences et Technologies de Lille & Laboratoire LAGIS UMR8146, HdR]

Olivier Gibaru [Assistant professor, École Nationale Supérieure des Arts et Métiers, Lille, HdR] Cédric Join [Assistant professor, Université Henry Poincaré, Nancy]

Mamadou Mboup [Associate professor, Université René Descartes, UFR de mathématiques et informatique, CRIP5, Paris, HdR]

Wilfrid Perruquetti [Professor, École Centrale de Lille & Laboratoire LAGIS UMR8146, HdR]

Jean-Pierre Richard [Co-head, Professor, École Centrale de Lille & Laboratoire LAGIS, CNRS UMR8146, HdR]

Alexandre Sedoglavic [Assistant professor, Université des Sciences et Technologies de Lille & Laboratoire LIFL UMR8022]

PhD Student

Kaouther Ibn Taarit [École Centrale de Lille and ENIT, started November 2007. J.P. Richard and L. Belkoura (French side), M. Ksouri (Tunisian side). Subject: Identification of Time Delay Systems. Support: "Co-tutelle" agreement and teaching position at ISTMT (Institut Supérieur des Technologies Médicales de Tunis)]

Dayan Liu [Université des Sciences et Technologies de Lille, started September 2007. Supervisors: W. Perruquetti and O. Gibaru and B. Beckermann (USTL UMR8524 Painlevé). Subject: Error analysis in algebraic estimation techniques. Support: French Ministry of Research]

Marouene Oueslati [École Centrale de Lille and ENIT, started November 2008. J.P. Richard (French side), M. Ksouri (Tunisian side). Subject: Networked force-feedback for teleoperation. Support: "Co-tutelle" agreement and teaching position in Tunisia)]

Samer Riachy [École Centrale de Lille, September 2005-December 2008. Supervisors: J.-P. Richard and T. Floquet. Subject: Contribution à l'estimation et la commande de systèmes mécaniques sous-actionnés. Support: French Ministry of Research]

Yang Tian [École Centrale de Lille, started September 2007. W. Perruquetti and T. Floquet. Subject: Estimation for LPV systems. Support: French Ministry of Research]

Zoran Tiganj [École Centrale de Lille, started September 2008. M. Mboup and L. Belkoura. Subject: On the pertinence of a numerical transmission model for neural information. Support: INRIA Cordi]

Lei Yu [ECS-ENSEA, started October 2007. Supervisors: J.-P. Barbot (ALIEN) and H. Sun (Wuhan University) Subject: Image processing dedicated to estimation and identification method for hybrid System Support: China scholarship Council (for one year)]

Post-Doctoral Fellow

Pierre Sauter [Post-Doc started October 2007. INRIA Lille - Nord Europe. Support: INRIA Grant] Frank Woittennek [PhD defended in march 2007 at Technische Universität Dresden, Deutchland. April 2007-April 2008. Laboratoire LIX UMR7161, École polytechnique, Paris. Support: DGA Grant]

Administrative Assistant

Isabelle Biercewicz [Assistante d'équipes de recherche]

Marie-Bénédicte Dernoncourt [Assistante d'équipes de recherche, from September 10, 2008] Karine Lewandowski [Assistante d'équipes de recherche, until September 10, 2008]

2. Overall Objectives

2.1. History

After being initiated as a team **in 2004**, the project-team ALIEN was created in 2007, **July 1st** (see the 2006 activity report for the evolution from the initial group to the present one).

2.2. Objectives

The ALIEN project aims at designing new real-time estimation algorithms. Within the huge domain of estimation, ALIEN addresses the following, particular trends: software-based reconstruction of unmeasured variables (also called "observation"), filtering of noisy variables, estimation of the *n*-th order time derivatives of a signal, parametric estimation of a linear/nonlinear model (including delay and hybrid systems).

The novelty lies in the fact that ALIEN proposes algebra-based methods, leading to algorithms that are fast (real-time is aimed at), deterministic (noise is considered as a fast fluctuation), and non-asymptotic (finite-time convergence). This is why we think that ALIEN's studies are shedding a new light on the theoretical investigations around estimation and identification. As it was told, estimation is a huge area. This explains the variety of possible application fields, which both concern signal processing and real-time control. Several cooperations have already been launched on various concrete industrial problems with promising results.

Let us briefly mention some topics which will be studied in this project. In automatic control, we will be dealing with:

- identifiability and identification of uncertain parameters in the system equations, including delays;
- estimation of state variables, which are not measured;
- fault diagnosis and isolation;
- observer-based chaotic synchronization, with applications in cryptography and secure systems.

A major part of signal and image processing is concerned with noise removal, i.e. estimation. Its role in fundamental questions like signal modeling, detection, demodulation, restoration, (blind) equalization, etc, cannot be overestimated. Data compression, which is another key chapter of communication theory, may be understood as an approximation theory where well chosen characteristics have to be estimated. Decoding for error correcting codes may certainly also be considered as another part of estimation. We know moreover that any progress in estimation might lead to a better understanding in other fields like mathematical finance or biology.

2.3. Members complementarity

The members of the ALIEN project work in 3 different places: Paris, Lille and Nancy; they share the algebraic tool and the non - asymptotic estimation goal, which constitute the natural kernel of the project. Each of them contributes to both theoretical and applied sides of the global project. The following table draws up a scheme of some of their specialities. Of course, *algebraic tools, identification and estimation* are not recalled here since any member of ALIEN is concerned with.

	Upstream Researches Computer algebra -	Application Fields
Saclay	Nonstandard analysis - Signal -	
LIX	Linear & nonlinear control - Delays	
Paris Descartes	Signal - Numerical analysis	Denoising - Demodulation -
CRIP5		Biomedical signal processing
Cergy	Nonlinear observers -	Cryptography -
ECS	Hybrid systems	Multi-cell chopper/converter
Lille	Computer algebra	Dedicated software
LIFL		
Lille	Applied mathematics	High performance machining -
ENSAM		Precision sensors, AFM ¹
Lille	Delay systems -	Aeronautics -
LAGIS	Nonlinear control - Observers	Magnetic bearings - Friction
		estimation -
	(finite-time/unknown input)	Networked control - Robotics
Nancy	Diagnosis - Control - Signal	Industrial processes -
CRAN		Signal & image processing

2.4. Highlights of the year

- A breakthrough paper [29] was accepted in the journal e-sta on "model-free control" or "intelligent PID controllers". As a matter of fact, they rely on the outputs derivatives estimation rather than on the existence of a sophisticated model, whose parametrization usually takes a lot of time and energy in an industrial context.
- Organization of 2 international Workshops and of an invited session at IEEE MED'08 conference.
- Cooperations with EDF-CIH (2 contracts) and with PSA (1 contract).

3. Scientific Foundations

3.1. Fast parametric estimation and its applications

Keywords: Computer Algebra, Control, Cryptography, Diagnosis, Dynamical Systems, Estimation, Fault-Tolerant Control, Identification, Image Processing, Robotics, Signal Processing, Video Processing.

Parametric estimation may often be formalized as follows:

$$y = F(x, \Theta) + n, \tag{1}$$

where:

- the measured signal y is a functional F of the "true" signal x, which depends on a set Θ of parameters,
- *n* is a noise corrupting the observation.

¹Atomic Force Microscope, for which fast filtering is required

Finding a "good" approximation of the components of Θ has been the subject of a huge literature in various fields of applied mathematics. Most of those researches have been done in a probabilistic setting, which necessitates a good knowledge of the statistical properties of n. Our projectis devoted to a new standpoint which does not require this knowledge and which is based on the following tools, which are of algebraic flavor:

- differential algebra², which plays with respect to differential equations a similar role to commutative algebra with respect to algebraic equations;
- module theory, i.e., linear algebra over rings which are not necessarily commutative;
- operational calculus which was the most classical tool among control and mechanical engineers³.

3.1.1. Linear identifiability

In most problems appearing in linear control as well as in signal processing, the unknown parameters are *linearly identifiable*: standard elimination procedures are yielding the following matrix equation

$$P\left(\begin{array}{c}\theta_{1}\\\vdots\\\theta_{r}\end{array}\right) = Q,\tag{2}$$

where:

- P is a $r \times r$ square matrix and Q is a $r \times 1$ column matrix,
- the entries of P and Q are finite linear combinations of terms of the form $t^{\nu} \frac{d^{\mu}\xi}{dt^{\mu}}$, $\mu, \nu \ge 0$, where ξ is an input or output signal,
- the matrix P is generically invertible, i.e. $det(P) \neq 0$.

3.1.2. How to deal with perturbations and noises?

With noisy measurements equation (2) becomes:

$$P\begin{pmatrix} \theta_1\\ \vdots\\ \theta_r \end{pmatrix} = Q + R, \tag{3}$$

where R is a $r \times 1$ column matrix, whose entries are finite linear combination of terms of the form $t^{\nu} \frac{d^{\mu} \eta}{dt^{\mu}}, \mu, \nu \ge 0$, where η is a perturbation or a noise.

3.1.2.1. Structured perturbations

A perturbation π is said to be *structured* if, and only if, it is annihilated by a linear differential operator of the form $\sum_{\text{finite}} a_k(t) \frac{d^k}{dt^k}$, where $a_k(t)$ is a rational function of t, i.e. $\left(\sum_{\text{finite}} a_k(t) \frac{d^k}{dt^k}\right) \pi = 0$. Note that many classical perturbations like a constant bias are annihilated by such an operator. An *unstructured* noise cannot be annihilated by a non-zero differential operator.

By well known properties of the non-commutative ring of differential operators, we can multiply both sides of equation (3) by a suitable differential operator Δ such that equation (3) becomes:

²Differential algebra was introduced in nonlinear control theory by one of us almost twenty years ago for understanding some specific questions like input-output inversion. It allowed to recast the whole of nonlinear control into a more realistic light. The best example is of course the discovery of *flat* systems which are now quite popular in industry.

³Operational calculus is often formalized *via* the Laplace transform whereas the Fourier transform is today the cornerstone in estimation. Note that the one-sided Laplace transform is causal, but the Fourier transform over \mathbf{R} is not.

$$\Delta P \begin{pmatrix} \theta_1 \\ \vdots \\ \theta_r \end{pmatrix} = \Delta Q + R', \tag{4}$$

where the entries of the $r \times 1$ column matrix R' are unstructured noises.

3.1.2.2. Attenuating unstructured noises

Unstructured noises are usually dealt with stochastic processes like white Gaussian noises. They are considered here as highly fluctuating phenomena, which may therefore be attenuated *via* low pass filters. Note that no precise knowledge of the statistical properties of the noises is required.

3.1.2.3. Comments

Although the previous noise attenuation⁴ may be fully explained *via* formula (4), its theoretical comparison⁵ with today's literature⁶ has yet to be done. It will necessitate a complete resetting of the notions of noises and perturbations. Besides some connections with physics, it might lead to quite new "epistemological" issues [73].

3.1.3. Some hints on the calculations

The time derivatives of the input and output signals appearing in equations (2), (3), (4) can be suppressed in the two following ways which might be combined:

- integrate both sides of the equation a sufficient number of times,
- take the convolution product of both sides by a suitable low pass filter.

The numerical values of the unknown parameters $\Theta = (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_r)$ can be obtained by integrating both sides of the modified equation (4) during a very short time interval.

3.1.4. A first, very simple example

Let us illustrate on a very basic example, the grounding ideas of the ALIEN approach, based on algebra. For this, consider the first order, linear system:

$$\dot{y}(t) = ay(t) + u(t) + \gamma_0, \tag{5}$$

where a is an unknown parameter to be identified and γ_0 is an unknown, constant perturbation. With the notations of operational calculus and $y_0 = y(0)$, equation (5) reads:

$$s\widehat{y}(s) = a\widehat{y}(s) + \widehat{u}(s) + y_0 + \frac{\gamma_0}{s}.$$
(6)

In order to eliminate the term γ_0 , multiply first the two hand-sides of this equation by s and, then, take their derivatives with respect to s :

$$\frac{d}{ds}\left[s\left\{s\widehat{y}(s) = a\widehat{y}(s) + \widehat{u}(s) + y_0 + \frac{\gamma_0}{s}\right\}\right]$$
(7)

⁴It is reminiscent to what most practitioners in electronics are doing.

⁵Let us stress again that many computer simulations and several laboratory experiments have been already successfully achieved and can be quite favorably compared with the existing techniques.

⁶Especially in signal processing.

$$\Rightarrow 2s\widehat{y}(s) + s^{2}\widehat{y}'(s) = a\left(s\widehat{y}'(s) + \widehat{y}(s)\right) + s\widehat{u}'(s) + \widehat{u}(s) + y_{0}.$$
(8)

Recall that $\hat{y}'(s) \triangleq \frac{d\hat{y}(s)}{ds}$ corresponds to -ty(t). Assume $y_0 = 0$ for simplicity's sake⁷. Then, for any $\nu > 0$,

$$s^{-\nu} \left[2s\hat{y}(s) + s^{2}\hat{y}'(s) \right] = s^{-\nu} \left[a(s\hat{y}'(s) + \hat{y}(s)) + s\hat{u}'(s) + \hat{u}(s) \right].$$
(9)

For $\nu = 3$, we obtained the estimated value a:

$$a = \frac{2\int_0^T d\lambda \int_0^\lambda y(t)dt - \int_0^T ty(t)dt + \int_0^T d\lambda \int_0^\lambda tu(t)dt - \int_0^T d\lambda \int_0^\lambda d\sigma \int_0^\sigma u(t)dt}{\int_0^T d\lambda \int_0^\lambda d\sigma \int_0^\sigma y(t)dt - \int_0^T d\lambda \int_0^\lambda ty(t)dt}$$
(10)

Since T > 0 can be very small, estimation *via* (10) is very fast.

Note that equation (10) represents an on-line algorithm that only involves two kinds of operations on u and y: (1) multiplications by t, and (2) integrations over a pre-selected time interval.

If we now consider an additional noise, of zero mean, in (5), say:

$$\dot{y}(t) = ay(t) + u(t) + \gamma_0 + n(t), \tag{11}$$

it will be considered as fast fluctuating signal. The order ν in (9) determines the order of iterations in the integrals (3 integrals in (10)). Those iterated integrals are low-pass filters which are attenuating the fluctuations.

This example, even simple, clearly demonstrates how ALIEN's techniques proceed:

- they are algebraic: operations on *s*-functions;
- they are non-asymptotic: parameter a is obtained from (10) in finite time;
- they are deterministic: no knowledge of the statistical properties of the noise n is required.

3.1.5. A second simple example, with delay

Consider the first order, linear system with constant input delay⁸:

$$\dot{y}(t) + ay(t) = y(0)\delta + \gamma_0 H + bu(t - \tau).$$
 (12)

Here we use a distributional-like notation where δ denotes the Dirac impulse and H is its integral, i.e., the Heaviside function (unit step)⁹. Still for simplicity, we suppose that the parameter a is known. The parameter to be identified is now the delay τ . As previously, γ_0 is a constant perturbation, a, b, and τ are constant parameters. Consider also a step input $u = u_0 H$. A first order derivation yields:

⁷If $y_0 \neq 0$ one has to take above derivatives of order 2 with respect to s, in order to eliminate the initial condition.

⁸This example is taken from [60]. For further details, we suggest the reader to refer to it.

⁹In this document, for the sake of simplicity, we make an abuse of the language since we merge in a single notation the Heaviside function H and the integration operator. To be rigorous, the iterated integration (k times) corresponds, in the operational domain, to a division by s^k , whereas the convolution with H(k times) corresponds to a division by $s^k/(k-1)!$. For k = 0, there is no difference and H * y realizes the integration of y. More generally, since we will always apply these operations to complete equations (left- and right-hand sides), the factor (k-1)! makes no difference.

$$\ddot{y} + a\dot{y} = \varphi_0 + \gamma_0 \,\delta + b \,u_0 \,\delta_\tau,\tag{13}$$

where δ_{τ} denotes the delayed Dirac impulse and $\varphi_0 = (\dot{y}(0) + ay(0)) \,\delta + y(0) \,\delta^{(1)}$, of order 1 and support {0}, contains the contributions of the initial conditions. According to Schwartz theorem, multiplication by a function α such that $\alpha(0) = \alpha'(0) = 0$, $\alpha(\tau) = 0$ yields interesting simplifications. For instance, choosing $\alpha(t) = t^3 - \tau t^2$ leads to the following equalities (to be understood in the distributional framework):

$$t^{3} [\ddot{y} + a\dot{y}] = \tau t^{2} [\ddot{y} + a\dot{y}],$$

$$bu_{0} t^{3} \delta_{\tau} = bu_{0} \tau t^{2} \delta_{\tau}.$$
(14)

The delay τ becomes available from $k \ge 1$ successive integrations (represented by the operator H), as follows:

$$\tau = \frac{H^k(w_0 + a \, w_3)}{H^k(w_1 + a \, w_2)}, \qquad t > \tau, \tag{15}$$

where the w_i are defined, using the notation $z_i = t^i y$, by:

$$w_0 = t^3 y^{(2)} = -6 z_1 + 6 z_2^{(1)} - z_3^{(2)},$$

$$w_1 = t^2 y^{(2)} = -2 z_0 + 4 z_1^{(1)} - z_2^{(2)},$$

$$w_2 = t^2 y^{(1)} = 2 z_1 - z_2^{(1)},$$

$$w_3 = t^3 y^{(1)} = 3 z_2 - z_3^{(1)}.$$

These coefficients show that $k \ge 2$ integrations are avoiding any derivation in the delay identification.



Figure 1. Delay τ *identification from algorithm* (15)

Figure 1 gives a numerical simulation with k = 2 integrations and $a = 2, b = 1, \tau = 0.6$, $y(0) = 0.3, \gamma_0 = 2, u_0 = 1$. Due to the non identifiability over $(0, \tau)$, the delay τ is set to zero until the numerator or the denominator in the right hand side of (15) reaches a significant nonzero value.

Again, note the realization algorithm (15) involves two kinds of operators: (1) integrations and (2) multiplications by t.

It relies on the measurement of y and on the knowledge of a. If a is also unknown, the same approach can be utilized for a simultaneous identification of a and τ . The following relation is derived from (14):

$$\tau(H^k w_1) + a \tau(H^k w_2) - a (H^k w_3) = H^k w_0, \tag{16}$$

and a linear system with unknown parameters $(\tau, a \tau, a)$ is obtained by using different integration orders:

$$\begin{pmatrix} H^2w_1 & H^2w_2 & H^2w_3 \\ H^3w_1 & H^3w_2 & H^3w_3 \\ H^4w_1 & H^4w_2 & H^4w_3 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \hat{\tau} \\ \hat{a}\hat{\tau} \\ -\hat{a} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} H^2w_0 \\ H^3w_0 \\ H^4w_0 \end{pmatrix}$$

The resulting numerical simulations are shown in Figure 2. For identifiability reasons, the obtained linear system may be not consistent for $t < \tau$.



Figure 2. Simultaneous identification of a and τ *from algorithm* (16)

3.2. Numerical differentiation

Numerical differentiation, i.e., determining the time derivatives of various orders of a noisy time signal, is an important but difficult ill-posed theoretical problem. This fundamental issue has attracted a lot of attention in many fields of engineering and applied mathematics (see, e.g. in the recent control literature [65], [67], [80], [79], [82], [83], and the references therein). A common way of estimating the derivatives of a signal is to resort to a least squares fitting and then take the derivatives of the resulting function. In [87], [18], this problem was revised through our algebraic approach. The approach can be briefly explained as follows:

• The coefficients of a polynomial time function are linearly identifiable. Their estimation can therefore be achieved as above. Indeed, consider the real-valued polynomial function $x_N(t) = \sum_{\nu=0}^N x^{(\nu)}(0) \frac{t^{\nu}}{\nu!} \in \mathbb{R}[t], t \ge 0$, of degree N. Rewrite it in the well known notations of operational calculus:

$$X_N(s) = \sum_{\nu=0}^N \frac{x^{(\nu)}(0)}{s^{\nu+1}}$$

Here, we use $\frac{d}{ds}$, which corresponds in the time domain to the multiplication by -t. Multiply both sides by $\frac{d^{\alpha}}{ds^{\alpha}}s^{N+1}$, $\alpha = 0, 1, \dots, N$. The quantities $x^{(\nu)}(0)$, $\nu = 0, 1, \dots, N$ are given by the triangular system of linear equations:

$$\frac{d^{\alpha}s^{N+1}X_N}{ds^{\alpha}} = \frac{d^{\alpha}}{ds^{\alpha}} \left(\sum_{\nu=0}^N x^{(\nu)}(0)s^{N-\nu}\right)$$
(17)

The time derivatives, i.e., $s^{\mu} \frac{d^{\iota} X_N}{ds^{\iota}}$, $\mu = 1, \dots, N, 0 \le \iota \le N$, are removed by multiplying both sides of Equation (17) by $s^{-\overline{N}}, \overline{N} > N$.

For an arbitrary analytic time function, apply the preceding calculations to a suitable truncated Taylor expansion. Consider a real-valued analytic time function defined by the convergent power series x(t) = ∑_{ν=0}[∞] x^(ν)(0) t^ν/_{ν!}, where 0 ≤ t < ρ. Approximate x(t) in the interval (0, ε), 0 < ε ≤ ρ, by its truncated Taylor expansion x_N(t) = ∑_{ν=0}^N x^(ν)(0) t^ν/_{ν!} of order N. Introduce the operational analogue of x(t), i.e., X(s) = ∑_{ν≥0} x^{(ν)(0)}/_{s^{ν+1}}. Denote by [x^(ν)(0)]_{e_N}(t), 0 ≤ ν ≤ N, the numerical estimate of x^(ν)(0), which is obtained by replacing X_N(s) by X(s) in Eq. (17). It can be shown [16] that a good estimate is obtained in this way.

Thus, using elementary differential algebraic operations, we derive explicit formulae yielding point-wise derivative estimation for each given order. Interesting enough, it turns out that the Jacobi orthogonal polynomials [100] are inherently connected with the developed algebraic numerical differentiators. A least-squares interpretation then naturally follows [86], [87] and this leads to a key result: the algebraic numerical differentiation is as efficient as an appropriately chosen time delay is introduced. Though, such a delay may not be tolerable in some real-time applications. Moreover, instability generally occurs when introducing delayed signals in a control loop. Note however that since the delay is known *a priori*, it is always possible to derive a control law which compensates for its effects (see [94]). A second key feature of the algebraic numerical differentiators is its very low complexity which allows for a real-time implementation. Indeed, the n^{th} order derivative estimate (that can be directly managed for $n \ge 2$, without using *n* cascaded estimators) is expressed as the output of the linear time-invariant filter, with finite support impulse response $h_{\kappa,\mu,n,r}(\cdot)$. Implementing such a stable and causal filter is easy and simple. This is achieved either in continuous-time or in discrete-time when only discrete-time samples of the observation are available. In the latter case, we obtain a tapped delay line digital filter by considering any numerical integration method with equally-spaced abscissas.

4. Application Domains

4.1. Control applications

4.1.1. Closed loop identification

In many practical situations, parameter identification has to be achieved in real time, i.e., in closed loop while the plant is working. This most important problem remains largely open, even for simple and elementary linear systems. Our method allows to achieve closed loop identification, even for nonlinear systems¹⁰.

4.1.2. State reconstructors

In many applications, the values of system variables, state variables especially, which cannot be directly measured have nevertheless to be determined. Classical means for doing this are, for linear systems:

- asymptotic observers,
- Kalman filters,

¹⁰Some concrete laboratory examples have been successfully implemented at CINVESTAV, México.

which have enjoyed an immense popularity. Note however that:

- asymptotic observers are quite sensitive to mismatches and perturbations,
- Kalman filters are necessitating the solution of a Riccati equation, where the precise statistics of the noise has to be quite accurately known. It is moreover well known that the *extended Kalman filters* for nonlinear systems has never received a fully satisfactory justification.

For nonlinear systems the question has remained largely open in spite of a huge literature.

When those quantities are considered as unknown parameters, our previous techniques are applicable. We obtain *state reconstructors* which yield excellent estimates even with non-classic stochastic noises, with poorly known statistics.

Note that, in the case of a finite-time reconstructor, the separation principle holds for a large class of nonlinear systems, *i.e.* control and reconstruction can be achieved separately. This reduces the complexity at the global design level.

4.1.3. Unknown input observers

Another field of interest in the framework of state reconstruction is the design of so-called "unknown input observers". The objective is to recover the value of the state in spite of the presence of unknown inputs. Some members of the project recently derived an observation algorithm that allows for the relaxation of some structural conditions usually assumed in most of the works related to unknown input observers [75], [74]. Such a method can be performed for a class of left invertible linear systems under the possibility to design finite time observers (or fast estimators). This method can be extended for a special class of nonlinear systems using differential geometric concepts [57]. Algebraic methods can be a powerful tool in this area: to derive structural conditions whether the aforementioned algorithm might work or not both for linear [69] and nonlinear systems [58], to numerically test these conditions and to quickly compute the required variables. There are several application domains. In ALIEN, we particularly focus on problems linked to the security and reliability of systems such as fault diagnosis and secure communication. Other results concern estimation of systems with unknown delay [97], [55], based on unknown-input observer techniques.

4.1.4. Fault diagnosis

For a better understanding of complex industrial processes, fault diagnosis has recently become an important issue, which has been studied under various guises (See, e.g., M. Blanke, M. Kinnaert, J. Lunze, M. Staroswiecki, *Diagnosis and Fault-Tolerant Control*, Springer, 2003). In spite of this, the crucial problem of detecting and isolating a fault in closed loop for a possibly uncertain system remains largely open. Our estimation techniques enabled us to give a clear-cut answer, which is easily implementable.

A fault occurrence can lead to a reduction in performance or loss of important function in the plant. The quite particular problem to consider is the design of a fault-tolerant controller. Indeed, the number of possible faults, drastic changes in the system behavior and time of fault occurrence play a crucial role. However, ensuring that the performances of the system remain close to the nominal desired performance after a fault occurrence, represents a challenge, which we are now solving: for instance, we presented an invited paper for the *Festsschrift* of Prof. Dr.-Ing. M. Zeitz which took place in September 2005.

4.1.5. Fast observers for chaotic systems applied to cryptography

After Carroll and Pecora successfully synchronized two identical chaotic systems with different initial conditions [91], chaos synchronization has been intensively studied in various fields and in particular in secure communications (because chaotic system is extremely sensitive to its initial conditions and parameters). The idea is to use the output of the drive system to control the response system so that they oscillate in a synchronized manner. Different synchronization schemes have been applied such as system decomposition method [91], mutual coupling [68] or iteration method [66], [71].

Since the work [89], the synchronization has been regarded as a special case of observer design problem, i.e state reconstruction from measurements of an output variable under the assumption that the system structure and parameters are known. Many techniques issued from observation theory have been applied to the problem of synchronization: observers with linearizable dynamics [78], adaptive [76] or sliding mode observers [64], [70], generalized hamiltonian form based observers [99], etc.

Recently, significant results were obtained from both theoretical and practical aspects. In [58], we investigated the left invertibility problem for nonlinear systems was investigated from an algebraic point of view with a straightforward application to data secure transmission. The key issue here is to have an algebraic viewpoint for the state estimation problem associated with the chaotic encryption-decoding problem and to emphasize its use for the efficient and fast computation of accurate approximations of the successive time derivatives of the transmitted observable output signal received at the decoding end. Those methods can also be useful in new encryption algorithms that require fast estimation of the state variables and the masked message.

In [21] and [92], a new type of finite time observer for the synchronization of chaotic systems that can be put in Brunovsky canonical form up to output injection was introduced. The main contribution is that finite time observation is obtained using continuous output injections in a well chosen auxiliary dynamical system. The method is applied on the Chua's circuit.

In [27], delays were introduced in chaotic systems in order to improve the robustness of cryptosystems with respect to known plain text attacks. In order to enlarge the class of systems considered in data secure transmission, a grazing bifurcation analysis was proposed in [62] and an example of hybrid chaotic system was given. Finally, an analogical realization of data secure transmission was realized see http://www-ecs. ensea.fr/webdesign/ecspresent.html.

4.1.6. Delay identification

As it has been seen in the introductory example of subsection 3.1.5, the framework of convolution equations can be used for fast identification issues and leads to computations analogous to the algebraic framework (multiplications by t and integrations). This link was pointed out for the first time in our communication: "On-line identification of systems with delayed inputs" (Belkoura, Richard & Fliess 2006) [60]. Further works will extend this first result within both the algebraic and distributional formalisms.

In the case of systems with a single delay, we achieved the identification of both unknown parameters and the delay by using, as a starting point, an eigenvalue problem of the form:

$$(P_1 + \tau P_2)\Theta = 0, \tag{18}$$

where the unknown delay τ and the parameters $\Theta = (\theta_1, ..., \theta_r, 1)^T$ are identified as the constant pair eigenvalue/eigenvector. In case of delayed and piecewise constant inputs, the matrices P_1 and P_2 share the same structure as the above linear problem, while for general input and/or state delay, convolution products are required. The first contribution in this field concerns the extension of the ALIEN techniques to systems with structured entries (inputs or parameters), and for which retarded phenomena occur. As an example, equation (20) formulated in the time domain, is derived from the linear second order process (19) subject to nonzero initial conditions and structured delayed inputs u_1 and u_2 .

$$s^{2}y + a_{1}sy + a_{0}y = sy_{0} + \dot{y}_{0} + u_{1}e^{-\tau_{1}s}/s + u_{2}e^{-\tau_{2}s}/s,$$
(19)

$$t^{3}(t-\tau_{1})(t-\tau_{2}) \times [y^{(3)} + a_{1}y^{(2)} + a_{0}y^{(1)}] = 0.$$
⁽²⁰⁾

From the latter equation, it is clear that the estimation problem is linear if only the parameters a_i are to be estimated. In addition to the nonlinear structure, another specificity for the delays estimation is linked to the support of the entities derived from measurements. The simultaneous delay and parameters estimation can be reduced to a generalized eigenvalue problem [59]. The case of infinitely many delays can also be considered, using either a local estimation [60], or global estimators at the price of a change from non asymptotic estimators to asymptotic ones. Numerical simulations as well as experimental results have shown the feasibility of the proposed technique.

4.1.7. Embedded systems and software

Among the numerous questions related to embedded systems, *control over networks* is a technology-driven problem for which the theory of systems with time delays can be helpful. Communication networks (Ethernet, wifi, Internet, CAN, etc.) have a huge impact on the flexibility and integration of control systems as remote controllers, wireless sensors, collaborative systems, etc. However, a network unavoidably introduces time delays in the control loops, which may put the stability and safety performances at risk¹¹. Such delays are varying (jitter and packet dropouts) and the available efficient control techniques (predictor-based) take advantage of their knowledge. Two approaches have to be combined:

- 1. use delay identification algorithms [90], [61] and improve the control;
- 2. design control/estimation algorithms that can stand variations of the delay [98].

Note that the problem of non-uniform data sampling arising in real-time embedded controllers can also be regarded as a problem of systems with time-varying delay [77]. Indeed, a sampled signal $u_k = u(t_k)$ can be considered as a continuous signal with discontinuous delay:

$$u_k = u(t_k) = u(t - (t - t_k)) = u(t - h(t)), \quad \forall t \in [t_k, t_{k+1}].$$

On these ideas, the control loop (between a Master and a remote Slave with poor computation power) presented in [98] has developed an observer that enable the Master to reconstruct the *present* state of the Slave despite the variable communication delays.

4.1.8. Robust control and estimation techniques for uncertain hybrid systems

Many systems encountered in practice exhibit switches between several subsystems, both as a result of controller design (such as switching supervisory control) and inherently by nature (such as a physical plant undergoing several operational modes); a walking robot during leg-impact and leg-swing modes, group of vehicles with various formations, reactions during chemical operations constitute some examples of hybrid switching systems. Among all the problems linked to switched systems, there are two main questions:

- The switching stabilizability: given a family of subsystems, how can the switching law be constructed in order to ensure the stability of the switched system (huge literature [102], [72], [101], [93])?
- The uniform stability: given a family of subsystems, which conditions on the vector fields ensure the stability of the switched system under any switching law (see [84], [85] and [88])?

In all the proposed results, a complete description of the subsystems is necessary for obtaining explicit stability conditions and control laws. Moreover, even if the description is complete, searching for a stable convex combination is a *NP*-hard problem, such as constructing a common Lyapunov function.

Using the ALIEN techniques, the control problem is tackled without a complete description of the subdynamics and even without knowing the switching signal.

¹¹See the recent book [95] (in French) by Richard and Divoux.

The proposed control design methodology is based on a new point of view: the system output on a small time window is approximated by a polynomial (w.r.t. time) which leads to some local model over this window. The obtained model relies on fast, i.e. real-time, estimations of derivatives for noisy signals. To this end, we consider switched systems without state jumps as a collection of ordinary differential equations (ODEs) which can be seen as differential relations between the input and output variables. During a short time window, those ODEs can be given by the elementary form $y^{(p)} = a(\cdot) + b(\cdot)u$, where the terms $a(\cdot)$ and $b(\cdot)$ depend on the input, output variables, their derivatives up to some finite order, and on the switching signal. Then, using fast on-line estimations of these two terms (as soon as $b(\cdot)$ is non zero) and eventually the successive derivatives of the output up to order (p-1), one can obtain the desired tracking performances using either a PID controller or a kind of "state" feedback. one can use, for example, a control of the form:

$$[b(\cdot)]_{\text{estim}} u = y_{\text{ref}}^{(p)} - [a(\cdot)]_{\text{estim}} - \sum_{i=-1}^{(p-1)} \alpha_i e_{y,i,\text{estim}}$$
(21)

with $e_{y,i,\text{estim}} = \left[y^{(i)}\right]_{\text{estim}} - y^{(i)}_{\text{ref}}$.

Recently, a new definition of observability was introduced in [81]. This definition is strongly linked to algebraic observability and, in this case, so-called "hybrid time trajectories" were considered. Under this new observability notion, some ALIEN observers for multi-cell chopper are under development.

4.2. Applications to signal, image and video processing

4.2.1. General presentation

Three patents are already pending in those topics:

- 1. compression of audio signals,
- 2. demodulation and its theoretical background¹²,
- 3. compression, edge and motion detection of image and video signals¹³.

It is therefore difficult in this report to give too much details.

4.2.2. Detection of abrupt changes

Abrupt changes in a signal generally represent important information-bearing parameters. The presence of such transient phenomena in the electroencephalogram (EEG) records may reveal pathology in the brain activity. In such an instance, the detection and location of the change points may be critical for a correct diagnostic. As a first step towards a more general study of gap detection, we have considered a non-stationary piecewise polynomial signal. With our method, it is possible:

- to calculate the coefficients of the various polynomials in the presence of noises which might be non-Gaussian,
- to determine quite precisely the locations of the change points.

As an example, consider the estimation of the sequence

$$p_{0}(t) = -3(t-t_{0}) + 3,$$

$$p_{1}(t) = -4(t-t_{1})^{3}/6 + 5(t-t_{1})^{2}/2 - 2(t-t_{1}) + 2,$$

$$p_{2}(t) = (t-t_{2})^{2} - 2(t-t_{2}) + 2$$
(22)

¹²This should be a US patent since it contains the corresponding mathematical apparatus.

¹³The extension to image and video processing will of course involve linear differential operators with respect to several indeterminates.

of unknown time polynomial signals measured by $y_i(t) = p_i(t) + \varpi(t)$ where $\varpi(t)$ is a zero mean value stochastic process constituted, at each time t, by a rectangularly distributed computer-generated random variable. Figure 3 shows the sequence of polynomials estimates, which are seen to converge quite fast to the ideal signal and the results of the constant parameter identification in the noisy environment. It should be pointed out that in these simulations, the instants t_i , at which the polynomial signal $p_i(t)$ changed into a new one $p_{i+1}(t)$, were known beforehand. It is not difficult to see that the proposed identification algorithm is also capable of depicting the instant at which the new polynomial signal arrives, when such discontinuity instants are randomly selected. Being unaware of the signal change, results in a noticeable drifting of the constant values of the parameters being currently identified. This allows for a simple and timely re-initialization of the estimation algorithm. Figure 4 depicts an example of the estimated parameters drift that occurs when a second order polynomial signal is suddenly changed to a different one.



Figure 3. A sequence of noisy measured polynomial signals, generated by a noisy system, and their estimated parameter values

4.2.3. Nanovirology

The atomic force microscope (AFM) is unique in its capability to capture high-resolution images of biological samples. This capability will become more valuable to biological sciences if AFM additionally acquires an ability of high-speed imaging, because "direct and real-time visualization" is a straightforward and powerful means to understand biomolecular processes. With conventional AFMs, it takes more than a minute to capture an image, while biomolecular processes generally occur on a millisecond timescale or less. In order to fill this large gap, various efforts have been carried out in the past decade. Our objective is to apply the ALIEN methods so as to break the limitations and lead to the development of a truly useful high-speed AFM for virology with very good nanometer resolution.

We already got significant advances. The Coksakie virus B4 in its structural form at $37^{\circ}C$ has been imaged for the first time by atomic force microscopy (AFM). These virus particles were spread on glass substrates. They are roughly spherical, reasonably uniform, and have diameters of about 30 nanometers. This work which is managed by Olivier GIBARU, is done in collaboration with Didier HOBER director of the virology team of CHRU Lille (Univ. Lille 2) and Sébastien DUCOURTIEUX from the LNE. The research activity of the virology team concerns the involvement of the enterovirus in the disease of diabetes of kind one. The measure by AFM will allow us to improve the knowledge of enterovirus (30 nm) in particular their interactions with antibodies enabling the infection of human cells through an interaction (with a piece) of a protein called VP4



Figure 4. Identification of a discontinuity time in a perturbed time-polynomial signal parameter identification process.

of the virus capsid. In addition, it will be possible to visualize by AFM any viruses attached to various media for dealing with the nosocomial diseases. Pierre SAUTER, recruited by INRIA Lille - Nord Europe in postdoc, will allow us to optimize the process of creating viruses samples in order to improve the resolution of their details. These results are very encouraging!

5. Software

5.1. Expanded Lie Point Symmetry

Keywords: *observability/identifiability, simplification, system of parametric ordinary differential/difference equations.*

Participants: Alexandre Sedoglavic [correspondant], François Ollivier.

ELPS is a pilot implementation (coded as a maple package) that allows to reduce the number of parameter of parametric (ordinary) differential/difference/algebraic systems when the considered system have affine expanded Lie point symmetries (see http://www.lifl.fr/~sedoglav/Software and [96]). Given a model, ELPS allows to test its identifiability/observability and to reformulate the model if necessary.

Before analysing a parametric model described by a differential/difference system, it is useful to reduce the number of relevant parameters that determine the dynamics. Usually, presentation of this kind of simplification relies on rules of thumbs (for example, the knowledge of units in which is expressed the problem when dimensional analysis is used) and thus, can not be implemented easily. However, these reductions are generally based on the existence of Lie point symmetries of the considered problem. The package ELPS uses this strategy in order to reformulate the considered model if it is not observable/identifiable and thus simplify further computations. Example: let us consider the classical Verhulst's model:

$$dx/dt = (a - bx)x - cx, \quad da/dt = db/dt = dc/dt = 0, \quad dt/dt = 1.$$
 (23)

with output y = btx. The package ELPS determines that there is a 4-dimensional Lie group of transformations that act on this model but leave its solutions set and its output invariant. Using these informations and assuming that $a \neq c$ and $b \neq 0$, the code gives automatically a representation of the flow (t, x) of (23) using parametrization: t = t/(a - c), x = (a - c)x/b, where (t, x) is the flow of the following *simpler* differential equation dx/dt = (1 - x)x, y = tx. In this formulation of (23), parameters a and c were lumped together into a - c and its state variables x and t were *nondimensionalise*. The complexity of the whole process is polynomial time with respect to input's size and is based on the result [63].

- **observability** In control theory, *observability* is a measure for how well internal states of a system can be inferred by knowledge of its external outputs.
- **identifiability** When a process is described a by differential equations, the validation of a model implies to be able to compute a set of parameters allowing to product a theoretical behavior corresponding to experimental data. Before any identification of the parameters, a preliminary issue is to study *identifiability* which means that there is a unique set of parameters corresponding to a given behavior of the system.

6. New Results

6.1. State and parameter estimation in finite dimensional systems

Participant: Michel Fliess [correspondant].

The techniques developed in our project result in fast closed-loop state estimation [16], [46], [47] and fast closed-loop parameter estimation [28], [54], [52], for large classes of linear and nonlinear systems. The fact that we can achieve such results in closed loop seems to be new because most of the above points were until now open problems and subject to a huge literature. Other results concern closed-loop perturbation attenuation with application to the cart-pendulum problem [23], [24], closed-loop state estimation with unknown inputs with application to cryptography [26], [27], [21], or fast parametric estimation for macroscopic traffic flow model [32], [51]. Some successful applications were also achieved in the automotive industry in collaboration with the team led by Prof. B. d'Andréa-Novel at the École des Mines de Paris [31], [48].

6.2. Numerical differentiation

Participant: Mamadou Mboup [correspondant].

New results in this field concern image processing if derivation is not considered with regard to time but to space (2–D derivation in [44]). Those techniques are also now applied to mathematical finance (in particular to the forecast of foreign exchange rates [36]). They also concern control since the corresponding algorithms constitute the basis for the "model-free" control techniques.

6.3. Model-free control

Participant: Cédric Join [correspondant].

The great difficulty to obtain a simple but sufficiently accurate model for most concrete industrial systems has prompted us to look at model-free control [29]. This very elementary model, which is valid during a very short time window and continuously updated, has already met some success with several concrete situations: throttle control for IC engines (with APPEDGE and PSA) [30], stop-and-go automotive control strategy (in collaboration with the École des Mines de Paris and PSA) [49], hydroelectrical dams modeling and control (in collaboration with EDF, contract and patent under progress), shape memory actuators (collaboration with the team directed by Prof. E. Delaleau at the École Nationale des Ingénieurs de Brest, [39]). Those ideas were also used to design so-called "intelligent" PID controllers [35].

6.4. Delay estimation

Participant: Lotfi Belkoura [correspondant].

A new contribution is concerned with delay estimation in the more general case of unstructured entries [14], [61]. Combined with the ALIEN project techniques, the delay estimation problem is tackled using the well known properties of the convolution product [33]. The following example illustrated this approach on an elementary retarded integrator:

$$\begin{cases} \dot{y} = \delta_{\tau} * ku \\ (t-\tau)\dot{y} = \delta_{\tau} * ktu \end{cases} \Rightarrow \tau = \frac{ty * u - y * tu - \int_{0}^{t} u * y}{u * y}. \tag{24}$$

EDF-CIH (Centre d'Ingénierie Hydraulique) is interested in using those methods for delay estimation in hydroelectrical dams and a contract was signed in 2008.

6.5. Embedded systems and software

Participant: Jean-Pierre Richard [correspondant].

Our results on linear systems with delay recently found other applications in networked control systems [95], in particular for Ethernet/Internet-in-the-loop control [41], [40], [45].

6.6. Robust control techniques for uncertain hybrid systems

Participant: Wilfrid Perruquetti [correspondant].

In [37], previous works on real-time estimation, via algebraic techniques, were extended to the recovering of the switching signal and of the state for switching linear systems. Singular inputs for which the switched systems become undistinguishable were also characterized.

6.7. Change-point detection

Participant: Mamadou Mboup [correspondant].

Change-point detection and estimation is an important topic in many fields stemming from signal processing to econometrics, where our techniques allow an efficient online detection even if the signal to be analyzed is corrupted by quite strong noises [22]. The main applications are concerned with the analysis of neurophysiological signals (Fast signal processing for early detection of Epilepsy in EEG, PhD Thesis of Z. Tiganj), with image processing (ongoing joint work [42] on robust curvature extrema detection) and with signals stemming from oil industry (Schlumberger).

6.8. Nanovirology

Participant: Olivier Gibaru [correspondant].

Recent developments deal with the algebraic estimation of the parameters of noisy sinusoidal signals and the analysis of the estimation [43].

A collaboration on the problems of fast estimation and closed-loop control for AFM has been initiated with IEMN (Institut d'Electronique de Microélectronique et de Nanotechnologie) and IRCICA (Institut de Recherche sur les Composants logiciels et matériels pour l'Information et la Communication Avancée).

7. Contracts and Grants with Industry

7.1. DGA Grant

This grant—started at LIX/École polytechnique in November 2006—aims at developing the knowledge belonging to the research field of Network Centric Warfare that constitutes the core of modern defense systems. This project is constituted by 3 parts: *Systèmes complexes distribués mobiles sécurisés, Réseaux mobiles sécurisés* and *Signal*. The team-project ALIEN is involved in this last part: the grant supported the F. Woittennek post-doctoral stay and the applications of ALIEN estimation's techniques to this project.

7.2. EDF contracts

Two contracts were signed in 2008 with EDF-CIH to study control and estimation problems in hydroelectrical dams. The first one is the design of model-free control strategy for the water level regulation and the second one is concerned with the fast identification of parameters and delays for such a process.

7.3. Collaboration with PSA

Contract on the control of throttles with PSA through APPEDGE.

7.4. Collaboration with Schneider

Contract on the control of electric devices with Schneider through APPEDGE.

8. Other Grants and Activities

8.1. Regional actions

GRAISyHM (Groupement de Recherche en Automatisation Intégrée et Systèmes Homme-Machine, governmental Federation and Regional Council) grant on networked control, with LAGIS and LAMIH (CNRS-UVHC Valenciennes).

8.2. National actions

We are involved in several technical groups of the GDR MACS (CNRS, "Modélisation, Analyse de Conduite des Systèmes dynamiques", see http://www.univ-valenciennes.fr/GDR-MACS), in particular: Technical Groups "Identification", "Time Delay Systems", "Hybrid Systems" and "Control in Electrical Engineering".

8.3. European actions

8.3.1. PAI (Integrated Action Program) with T.U. Dresden, Germany

A magnetic shaft benchmark in the LAGIS, Lille, in collaboration with Pr. Joachim Rudolph from the Technical University of Dresden. The first experimental tests were conducted in February 2007 and J. Rudolph visited us from 1^{rst} to 31 March 2008 in order to develop and apply fast identification techniques on this benchmark.

8.4. International actions

8.4.1. INRIA-STIC Tunisia Project

INRIA grant for the cooperation with Tunisia (2005-2008).

9. Dissemination

9.1. Scientific Community

9.1.1. Organization of Workshops and invited sessions

- Workshop "Closed loop identification and estimation techniques in linear and nonlinear control" at the IEEE MED'08 conference (1 day, June 2008, Ajaccio). Speakers: Michel Fliess, Cédric Join, Wilfrid Perruquetti, Joachim Rudolph.
- Workshop on "Identification and Model-Free Control", at the Johannes Kepler University Linz, Austria on December 12-13 2008. Speakers: Michel Fliess, Cédric Join.
- Invited session on fast algebraic estimation at IEEE MED'08 conference.
- Jean-Pierre Barbot was co-organizer of the first Inter-GDR on Automatic and Chaos meeting, 17 and 18 December 2008 ENSEA, Cergy-Pontoise.

9.1.2. Editorial boards

- Jean-Pierre Barbot is currently Associate Editor of IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems II.
- Michel Fliess is currently Associate Editor of *Forum Mathematicum* and *Journal of Dynamical and Control Systems*.
- Thierry Floquet is currently Associate Editor of *e-sta*.
- Wilfrid Perruquetti is currently Editor in chief of *e-sta* (e-revue Sciences et Technologie de l'Automatique).
- Jean-Pierre Richard is currently Associate Editor of Int. J. of Systems Science.

9.1.3. Program Committees

- IFAC Technical Committees: The members of ALIEN are participating to several technical committees of the IFAC (International Federation of Automatic Control, see the TC list on http://www.ifaccontrol.org/areas): TC 1.5 Networked Systems, TC 2.2 Linear Control Systems, TC 2.3 Nonlinear Control Systems, TC 2.5 Robust Control.
- Jean-Pierre Barbot is vice-chair of the international program committee of The IFAC Conference: CHAOS 09 Queen Mary, University of London, June 22nd-24th, 2009.

9.1.4. Reviews

The members of ALIEN are reviewers for most of the journal of the control and signal communities: IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control, IEEE Transactions on Systems and Control Technologies, IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics, IEEE Transactions on Signal Processing, Automatica, Systems & Control Letters, International Journal of Control, International Journal of Robust and Nonlinear Control, International Journal of Systems Science, Journal Européen des Systèmes Automatisés, IET Control Theory & Applications, Fuzzy Sets and Systems, Mathematics and Computers in Simulation, International Journal of Modelling and Simulation, Journal of the Franklin Institute, ...

9.1.5. Scientific and administrative responsibilities

- Since 2007, Wilfrid Perruquetti has been appointed as a representative of the DGRI (Direction Générale de la Recherche et de l'Innovation) from the French Ministry of Education and Research.
- Jean-Pierre Richard is president of the GRAISyHM, federation from the French government.
- Jean-Pierre Richard is an expert for the evaluation of projects submitted to ANR, CNRS, DGRI.

9.2. Theses and Habilitations

Riachy, Samer. *Contribution à l'estimation et la commande de systèmes mécaniques sous-actionnés*. PhD from the École Centrale de Lille, 1*st* December 2008 Research grant Ministry of research, 2005-2008. Reviewers: Canudas-de-Witt, C. (Research Scientist CNRS, Univ. Grenoble, Glumineau, A. (Pr. École Centrale de Nantes). Examiners: d'Andréa-Novel, B. (Pr. École des Mines de Paris), Delaleau, E. (Pr. École Nationale d'Ingénieurs de Brest), and Perruquetti, W. (Pr. École Centrale de Lille). Directors: Richard, J.P. (Pr. École Centrale de Lille), Floquet, T. (Research Scientist CNRS, LAGIS).

The team members were also involved in numerous examination committees.

9.3. Stays and Invitations

- Jean-Pierre Barbot was nominated as a Visiting Professor at Northumbria University in 2008.
- From 12th to 26th November 2008, T. Floquet worked at the Technical University of Dresden (Germany) with Pr. J. Rudolph on the fast algebraic identification of nonlinear systems applied to magnetic shafts.
- Mamadou Mboup was invited at the University of Sao Paulo and the University of Campinas in Brazil, from October 22nd to November 1st 2008. This invitation enters within the framework of a FAPESP/CNRS project.
- W. Perruquetti was invited in April 2008 by the French embassy in Japan to prepare the First France-Japan Research Workshop on Human-Robot Interaction¹⁴. During this first stay he visited, in a week, more than 20 robotics laboratories in Japan in order to prepare the workshop. Then, in October, he was invited to give a talk on the ALIEN techniques at the First France-Japan Research Workshop in Sendai, Japan. The outcome of this meeting is the reinforcement of some cooperation (especially with Keio University), and new contacts were established with Prof. Nakamura and the JRL.

9.4. Visitors

- Joachim Rudolph, Professor, Technical University of Dresden (Germany), March 2008, invited by École Centrale de Lille.
- Guiseppe Fedele, Professor, University of Calabria (Italy), September-November 2008 financially supported by his own country.
- Sonia Rezk, PhD student in Tunisia under the joint guidance of C. Join (ALIEN) and S. El Asmi, Professor at Supcom, Tunis, July 2008, financially supported by INRIA-ALIEN.

9.5. Teaching

The members of the team teach at different level in universities and engineering schools and, in particular, at Master Thesis level:

Name	Course title	Level	Institution
Barbot	Advanced control and communications	Master	Univ. Cergy-Pontoise
Barbot	Process Control	Master	Univ. Tlemcen, Algeria
Fliess	Advanced control	Master	École polytechnique, Tunis
Gibaru	Applied Mathematics	Master	USTL-UVHC-ULCO
Mboup	Advanced Signal Processing	Master	Univ.Paris 5, ENIT-Tunis
Perruquetti	Nonlinear control	Master AG2i	EC Lille - USTL
Richard	Mathematical tools for nonlinear systems	Master AG2i	EC Lille - USTL
Richard	Dynamical systems	Research training	EC Lille
Belkoura	An introduction to distributions	Master AG2i	EC Lille - USTL

¹⁴see http://www.lirmm.fr/FJWHRI08/Home.html

- Lotfi Belkoura is in charge of the Master Thesis training in control of USTL and Ecole Centrale de Lille.
- Jean-Pierre Barbot is in charge of the Master Thesis training in control of the University of Tlemcen, Algeria.

10. Bibliography

Major publications by the team in recent years

- [1] J.-P. BARBOT, D. BOUTAT, T. FLOQUET. A new observation algorithm for nonlinear systems with unknown inputs, in "44th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, Sevilla, Spain", dec 2005.
- [2] J.-P. BARBOT, M. FLIESS, T. FLOQUET. An algebraic framework for the design of nonlinear observers with unknown inputs, in "46th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, New Orleans, Louisiana, USA", dec 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00172366/en/.
- [3] L. BELKOURA, J.-P. RICHARD, M. FLIESS. *Real time identification of delay systems*, in "IFAC Worshop on Time delay Systems, Nantes, France", September 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00159773/en/.
- [4] R. BOURDAIS, M. FLIESS, C. JOIN, W. PERRUQUETTI. Towards a model-free output tracking of switched nonlinear systems, in "NOLCOS 2007 - 7th IFAC Symposium on Nonlinear Control Systems, Pretoria, South Africa", aug 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00147702/en/.
- [5] M. FLIESS. Analyse non standard du bruit, in "Comptes-Rendus de l'Académie des Sciences, Série 1, Mathématiques", vol. 342, may 2006, p. 797-802, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00001134/en/.
- [6] M. FLIESS, C. JOIN, M. MBOUP, H. SIRA-RAMIREZ. Vers une commande multivariable sans modèle, in "Conférence internationale francophone d'automatique (CIFA 2006), Bordeaux", 2006, http://hal.inria.fr/ inria-00001139/en/.
- M. FLIESS, M. MBOUP, H. MOUNIER, H. SIRA-RAMIREZ. Questioning some paradigms of signal processing via concrete examples, in "Algebraic Methods in Flatness, Signal Processing and State Estimation, Mexico", H. SIRA-RAMIREZ, G. SILVA-NAVARRO (editors), Editorial Lagares, nov 2003, p. pp. 1-21, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00001059/en/.
- [8] M. MBOUP, C. JOIN, M. FLIESS. A revised look at numerical differentiation with an application to nonlinear feedback control, in "The 15th Mediterrean Conference on Control and Automation - MED'2007, Athens, Greece", June 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00142588/en/.
- [9] W. PERRUQUETTI, T. FLOQUET, E. MOULAY. Finite time observers: application to secure communication, in "IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control", vol. 53, n^o 1, 2008, p. 356-360, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00176758/ en/.
- [10] J.-P. RICHARD, T. DIVOUX. Systèmes commandés en réseau, Hermès-Lavoisier, 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/ inria-00179831/en/.
- [11] G. ZHENG, D. BOUTAT, J.-P. BARBOT. Single Output Dependent Observability Normal Form, in "SIAM Journal on Control and Optimization", vol. 46, n^o 6, 2007, p. 2242-2255, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00179184/ en/.

Year Publications

Doctoral Dissertations and Habilitation Theses

[12] S. RIACHY. Contribution à l'estimation et la commande de systèmes mécaniques sous-actionnés, Ph. D. Thesis, Ecole Centrale de Lille, 12 2008.

Articles in International Peer-Reviewed Journal

- [13] D. ALPAY, M. MBOUP. A characterization of Schur multipliers between character-automorphic Hardy spaces, in "Integral Equations and Operator Theory", vol. 62, 2008, p. 455-463, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00259916/en/.
- [14] L. BELKOURA, J.-P. RICHARD, M. FLIESS. Parameters estimation of systems with delayed and structured entries, in "Automatica", to appear, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00343801/fr/.
- [15] M. FLIESS. Critique du rapport signal à bruit en communications numériques Questioning the signal to noise ratio in digital communications, in "ARIMA, revue Africaine de la Recherche en Informatique et Mathématiques Appliquées", 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00311719/en/.
- [16] M. FLIESS, C. JOIN, H. SIRA-RAMIREZ. Non-linear estimation is easy, in "Int. J. Modelling, Identification and Control", vol. 3, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00158855/en/.
- [17] M. MBOUP. A Volterra filter for neuronal spike detection, in "IEEE Signal Processing Letters", to appear, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00347048/en/.
- [18] M. MBOUP, C. JOIN, M. FLIESS. *Numerical differentiation with annihilators in noisy environment*, in "Numerical Algorithms", to appear, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00319240/en/.
- [19] E. MOULAY, M. DAMBRINE, Y. NIMA, W. PERRUQUETTI. Finite-time stability and stabilization of timedelay systems, in "Systems & Control Letters", vol. 57, n^o 7, 2008, p. 561-566, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00344524/fr/.
- [20] E. MOULAY, W. PERRUQUETTI. Finite time stability conditions for non autonomous continuous systems, in "International Journal of Control", vol. 81, n^o 5, 2008, p. 797 - 803, http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-00177572/en/.
- [21] W. PERRUQUETTI, T. FLOQUET, E. MOULAY. *Finite time observers: application to secure communication*, in "IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control", vol. 53, n^o 1, 2008, p. 356-360, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00176758/ en/.
- [22] S. REZK, C. JOIN, S. EL ASMI, M. DOGUI, M. HÉDI BEDOUI. Frequency Change-Point Detection in physiological Signals : an Algebraic Approach, in "International Journal on Sciences and Techniques of Automatic control & Computer Engineering", to appear, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00308474/en/.
- [23] S. RIACHY, Y. ORLOV, T. FLOQUET, R. SANTIESTEBAN, J.-P. RICHARD. Second order sliding mode control of underactuated Mechanical systems I: Local stabilization with application to an inverted pendulum, in "International Journal of Robust and Nonlinear Control", vol. 18, n^o 4-5, 2008, p. 529-543, http://hal.inria.fr/ inria-00179854/en/.

- [24] R. SANTIESTEBAN, T. FLOQUET, Y. ORLOV, S. RIACHY, J.-P. RICHARD. Second order sliding mode control of underactuacted mechanical systems II: Orbital stabilization of an inverted pendulum with application to swing up / balancing control, in "International Journal of Robust and Nonlinear Control", vol. 18, n^o 4-5, 2008, p. 544-556, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00179858/en/.
- [25] G. ZHENG, D. BOUTAT, J.-P. BARBOT. Multi-Output Dependent Observability Normal Form, in "Journal of Nonlinear Analysis Series A: Theory, Methods & Applications", vol. 70, n^o 1, 2009, p. 404-418, http://hal. inria.fr/inria-00192960/en/.
- [26] G. ZHENG, D. BOUTAT, T. FLOQUET, J.-P. BARBOT. Secure Communication Based on Multi-input Multioutput Chaotic System with Large Message Amplitude, in "Chaos, Solitons and Fractals", to appear, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00285839/en/.
- [27] G. ZHENG, D. BOUTAT, T. FLOQUET, J.-P. BARBOT. Secure data transmission based on multi-input multioutput delayed chaotic system, in "International Journal of Bifurcation and Chaos", vol. 18, n^o 7, 2008, p. 2063-2072, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00176896/en/.

Articles in National Peer-Reviewed Journal

- [28] M. FLIESS, S. FUCHSHUMER, M. SCHÖBERL, K. SCHLACHER, H. SIRA-RAMIREZ. An introduction to algebraic discrete-time linear parametric identification with a concrete application, in "Journal Européen des Systèmes Automatisés (JESA)", vol. 42, 2008, p. 210–232, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00188435/en/.
- [29] M. FLIESS, C. JOIN. Commande sans modèle et commande à modèle restreint, in "e-STA", vol. 5, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00288107/en/.
- [30] C. JOIN, J. MASSE, M. FLIESS. Etude préliminaire d'une commande sans modèle pour papillon de moteur A model-free control for an engine throttle: a preliminary study, in "Journal européen des systèmes automatisés (JESA)", vol. 42, 2008, p. 337–354, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00187327/en/.
- [31] J. VILLAGRA, B. D'ANDRÉA-NOVEL, M. FLIESS, H. MOUNIER. Synthèse algébrique d'estimateurs de vitesses longitudinale et latérale d'une automobile, in "e-STA", vol. 5, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00289015/en/.

International Peer-Reviewed Conference/Proceedings

- [32] H. ABOUAISSA, M. FLIESS, C. JOIN. Fast parametric estimation for macroscopic traffic flow model, in "17th IFAC World Congress, Seoul Corée, République de", jul 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00259032/en/.
- [33] L. BELKOURA, J.-P. RICHARD, M. FLIESS. A convolution approach for delay systems identification, in "17th IFAC World Congress, Séoul Corée, République de", jul 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00266485/en/.
- [34] S. ECKHARDT, T. FLOQUET, J. RUDOLPH. Stabilization in a new type of axial-radial magnetic bearing, in "European Magnetic Sensors & Actuators Conference, Caen France", IEEE, jul 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00319591/en/.
- [35] M. FLIESS, C. JOIN. Intelligent PID controllers, in "16th Mediterrean Conference on Control and Automation, Ajaccio France", jun 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00273279/en/.

- [36] M. FLIESS, C. JOIN. Time Series Technical Analysis via New Fast Estimation Methods: A Preliminary Study in Mathematical Finance, in "IAR-ACD08, 23rd IAR Workshop on Advanced Control and Diagnosis, Coventry United Kingdom", nov 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00338099/fr/.
- [37] M. FLIESS, C. JOIN, W. PERRUQUETTI. *Real-time estimation for switched linear systems*, in "47th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, Cancun Mexique", dec 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00318499/en/.
- [38] S. GOVINDASWAMY, T. FLOQUET, S. SPURGEON. On output sampling based sliding mode control for discrete time systems, in "47th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, Cancun Mexique", IEEE, dec 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00319591/en/.
- [39] P.-A. GÉDOUIN, C. JOIN, E. DELALEAU, J.-M. BOURGEOT, S. ARBAB CHIRANI, S. CALLOCH. Model-Free Control of Shape Memory Alloys Antagonistic Actuators, in "17th IFAC World Congress, Seoul Corée, République de", jul 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00261891/en/.
- [40] W. JIANG, A. KRUSZEWSKI, J.-P. RICHARD, A. TOGUYENI. A gain scheduling strategy for the control and estimation of a remote robot via Internet, in "CCC'08, 27th Chinese Control Conference, Kunming, Yunnan Chine", jul 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00266451/en/.
- [41] W. JIANG, J.-P. RICHARD, A. TOGUYENI. Implementation of an Internet-based remote controller with guaranteed exponential stabilization, in "ICA'08, 7th IEEE World Congress on Intelligent Control and Automation, Chongqing Chine", jun 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00266452/en/.
- [42] C. JOIN, S.-A. TABBONE. Robust curvature extrema detection based on new numerical derivation, in "Advanced Concepts for Intelligent Vision Systems - ACIVS 2008, Juan-les-Pins France", Springer, oct 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00300799/en/.
- [43] D. LIU, O. GIBARU, W. PERRUQUETTI, M. FLIESS, M. MBOUP. An error analysis in the algebraic estimation of a noisy sinusoidal signal, in "16th Mediterranean Conference on Control and Automation, Ajaccio France", jun 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00300234/en/.
- [44] S. RIACHY, YARA. BACHALANY, M. MBOUP, J.-P. RICHARD. An algebraic method for multi-dimensional derivative estimation, in "MED'08, 16th IEEE Mediterranean Conference on Control and Automation, Ajaccio, Corsica France", jun 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00275461/en/.
- [45] A. SEURET, J.-P. RICHARD. Control of a remote system over network including delays and packet dropout, in "17th IFAC World Congress, Seoul Corée, République de", jul 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00266450/en/.
- [46] Y. TIAN, T. FLOQUET, W. PERRUQUETTI. Fast state estimation in linear time-invariant systems: an algebraic approach, in "Med 08, Ajaccio France", jun 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00276607/en/.
- [47] Y. TIAN, T. FLOQUET, W. PERRUQUETTI. Fast state estimation in linear time-variant systems: an algebraic approach, in "47th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, Cancun Mexique", IEEE, dec 2008, http://hal. inria.fr/inria-00320976/fr/.
- [48] J. VILLAGRA, B. D'ANDRÉA-NOVEL, M. FLIESS, H. MOUNIER. Estimation of longitudinal and lateral vehicle velocities: an algebraic approach, in "27th IEEE American Control Conference, Seattle, USA", jun 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00263844/en/.

- [49] J. VILLAGRA, B. D'ANDRÉA-NOVEL, M. FLIESS, H. MOUNIER. Robust grey-box closed-loop stop-and-go control, in "47th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, Cancun Mexique", IEEE, dec 2008, http://hal. inria.fr/inria-00319591/en/.
- [50] G. ZHENG, D. BOUTAT, J.-P. BARBOT. *Geometrical Conditions for Output Depending Observability Normal Form*, in "IEEE CDC 2008, Cancun Mexique", 12 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00319964/en/.

National Peer-Reviewed Conference/Proceedings

- [51] H. ABOUAISSA, C. JOIN. Modélisation macroscopique du flux de trafic basé sur l'estimation paramétrique des modèles bond graphs, in "7e Conférence Internationale de MOdélisation et SIMulation - MOSIM'08, Paris France", mar 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00250900/en/.
- [52] Y. TIAN, T. FLOQUET, W. PERRUQUETTI. Estimation des paramètres des systèmes linéaires : approche algébrique, in "CIFA08, Bucarest Roumanie", sep 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00276615/en/.

Scientific Books (or Scientific Book chapters)

- [53] C. EDWARDS, T. FLOQUET, S. SPURGEON. Circumventing the relative degree condition in sliding mode design, in "Modern Sliding Mode Control Theory, New Perspectives and Applications", G. BARTOLINI, L. FRIDMAN, A. PISANO, E. USAI (editors), LNCIS, Lecture Notes in Control and Information Sciences, Springer Verlag, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00293881/en/.
- [54] M. FLIESS, H. SIRA-RAMIREZ. Closed-loop parametric identification for continuous-time linear systems via new algebraic techniques, in "Identification of Continuous-time Models from Sampled Data Advances in Industrial Control", H. GARNIER, L. WANG (editors), Advances in Industrial Control, Springer, 2008, p. 363-391, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00114958/en/.
- [55] A. SEURET, T. FLOQUET, J.-P. RICHARD, S. SPURGEON. Observer design for systems with non small and unknown time-varying delay, in "Topics in Time-Delay Systems: Analysis, Algorithms and Control", J.-J. LOISEAU, W. MICHIELS, S.-I. NICULESCU, R. SIPAHI (editors), LNCIS, Lecture Notes in Control and Information Sciences, vol. to appear, Springer Verlag, 2008, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00266457/en/.

Research Reports

[56] F. LEMAIRE, A. SEDOGLAVIC, A. URGUPLU. Moving Frame Based Strategies for Reduction of Ordinary Differential/Recurrence Systems using their Expanded Lie Point Symmetries., Technical report, Université des Sciences et Technologies de Lille & Laboratoire LIFL UMR8022, 2008, http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-00212331/en/.

References in notes

- [57] J.-P. BARBOT, D. BOUTAT, T. FLOQUET. A new observation algorithm for nonlinear systems with unknown inputs, in "44th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, Seville, Espagne", dec 2005.
- [58] J.-P. BARBOT, M. FLIESS, T. FLOQUET. An algebraic framework for the design of nonlinear observers with unknown inputs, in "46th IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, New Orleans, Louisiana, USA", dec 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00172366/en/.

- [59] L. BELKOURA, J.-P. RICHARD. A distribution framework for the fast identification of linear systems with delays, in "6th IFAC Workshop on Time Delay Systems, TDS06, Laquila, Italy, July 10-12", 2006.
- [60] L. BELKOURA, J.-P. RICHARD, M. FLIESS. On-line identification of systems with delayed inputs, in "MTNS'06, 16th Conf. Mathematical Theory of Networks and Systems", 2006, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00068435.
- [61] L. BELKOURA, J.-P. RICHARD, M. FLIESS. Real time identification of delay systems, in "IFAC Worshop on Time delay Systems, Nantes, France", September 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00159773/en/.
- [62] D. BENMERZOUK, J.-P. BARBOT. Grazing analysis for synchronization of chaotic hybrid systems, in "NOLCOS 2007 - 7th IFAC Symposium on Nonlinear Control Systems, Pretoria, South Africa", aug 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00184242/fr/.
- [63] A. BOSTAN, F. OLLIVIER, F. CHYZAK, B. SALVY, É. SCHOST, A. SEDOGLAVIC. Fast computation of power series solutions of systems of differential equations, in "Proceedings of the 2007 ACM-SIAM Symposium on Discrete Algorithms, New Orleans, Louisiana, U.S.A.", January 7–9 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00001264.
- [64] L. BOUTAT-BADDAS, D. BOUTAT, J.-P. BARBOT, R. TAULEIGNE. *Quadratic observability normal form*, in "Proc. of IEEE Conf. on Decision and Control", 2001.
- [65] E. BUSVELLE, J. GAUTHIER. On determining unknown functions in differential systems, with an application to biological reactors, in "ESAIM Control Optimis. Calculus Variat.", vol. 9, 2003, p. 509–555.
- [66] M. Y. CHEN, Z. Z. HAN, Y. SHANG. General synchronization of Genesio-Tesi systems, in "Int. J. Bifurcat. Chaos", vol. 14, 2004, p. 347–354.
- [67] Y. CHITOUR. *Time-varying high-gain observers for numerical differentiation*, in "IEEE Trans. Automat. Control", vol. 47, 2002, p. 1565–1569.
- [68] L. CHUA, M. ITOH, L. KOCAREV, K. ECKERT. *Chaos synchronization in Chua s circuit*, in "J. Circ. Syst. Computer", vol. 3, n^o 1, 1993, p. 93–108.
- [69] J. DAAFOUZ, M. FLIESS, G. MILLERIOUX. Une approche intrinsèque des observateurs linéaires à entrées inconnues, in "Conf. Internat. Francophone d'Automatique (CIFA), Bordeaux, France", 2006, http://hal.inria. fr/inria-00001150.
- [70] M. FEKI. Observer-based exact synchronization of ideal and mismatched chaotic systems, in "Phys. Lett. A", vol. 309, 2003, p. 53–60.
- [71] U. FELDMANN, M. HASLER, W. SCHWARZ. Communication by chaotic signals: The inverse system approach, in "Int. J. Circuit Theory and Applications", vol. 24, 1996, p. 551–576.
- [72] E. FERON, P. APKARIAN, P. GAHINET. Analysis and synthesis of robust control systems via parameterdependent Lyapunov functions, in "IEEE Trans. Automat. Contr.", vol. 41, 1996, p. 1041–1046.
- [73] M. FLIESS. Analyse non standard du bruit, in "C.R. Acad. Sci. Paris", vol. 342, may 2006, p. 797-802, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00001134.

- [74] T. FLOQUET, J.-P. BARBOT. A canonical form for the design of unknown input sliding mode observers, in "Advances in Variable Structure and Sliding Mode Control, in "Lecture Notes in Control and Information Sciences, Springer", 2006.
- [75] T. FLOQUET, J.-P. BARBOT. State and unknown input estimation for linear discrete-time systems, in "Automatica", vol. 42, n⁰ 11, 2006, p. 1883-1889.
- [76] A. FRADKOV, H. NIJMEIJER, A. MARKOV. Adaptive observer-based synchronization for communication, in "Int. J. Bifurcat. Chaos", vol. 10, 2000, p. 2807–2813.
- [77] E. FRIDMAN, A. SEURET, J.-P. RICHARD. Robust sampled-data control: An input delay approach, in "Application of time delay systems", J. CHIASSON, J.-J. LOISEAU (editors), Springer, 2007, p. 315-327, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00179843/en/.
- [78] H. HUIJBERTS, T. LILGE, H. NIJMEIJER. Nonlinear discrete-time synchronization via extended observers, in "Int. J. Bifurcat. Chaos", vol. 11, n⁰ 7, 2001, p. 1997–2006.
- [79] S. IBRIR, S. DIOP. A numerical procedure for filtering and efficient high-order signal differentiation, in "Internat. J. Appl. Math. Comput. Sci.", vol. 14, 2004, p. 201–208.
- [80] S. IBRIR. Linear time-derivatives trackers, in "Automatica", vol. 40, 2004, p. 397–405.
- [81] W. KANG, J.-P. BARBOT. *Discussions on observability and invertibility*, in "NOLCOS, Pretoria, South Africa", aug 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00182433/en/.
- [82] R. KELLY, R. ORTEGA, A. AILON, A. LORIA. *Global regulation of flexible joint robots using approximate differentiation*, in "IEEE Trans. Automat. Control", vol. 39, 1994, p. 1222–1224.
- [83] A. LEVANT. Higher-order sliding modes, differentiation and output-feedback control, in "Internat. J. Control", vol. 76, 2003, p. 924–941.
- [84] D. LIBERZON. Switching in Systems and Control., Birkhäuser, Boston, 2003.
- [85] J. MANCILLA-AGUILAR, R. GARCÍA. A converse Lyapunov theorem for nonlinear switched systems, in "Systems Control Lett.", vol. 41, 2000, p. 67–71.
- [86] M. MBOUP. Parameter estimation via differential algebra and operational calculus, Technical report, INRIA, 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00138294/en/.
- [87] M. MBOUP, C. JOIN, M. FLIESS. A revised look at numerical differentiation with an application to nonlinear feedback control, in "The 15th Mediterrean Conference on Control and Automation - MED'2007, Athens, Greece", 06 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00142588/en/.
- [88] E. MOULAY, R. BOURDAIS, W. PERRUQUETTI. Stabilization of nonlinear switched systems using control Lyapunov functions, in "Nonlinear Analysis: Hybrid Systems", vol. 1, n^o 4, 2007, p. 482-490.
- [89] H. NIJMEIJER, I. M. Y. MAREELS. An observer looks at synchronization, in "IEEE Trans. on Circuits and Systems-1: Fundamental theory and Applications", vol. 44, n^o 10, 1997, p. 882–891.

- [90] F. OLLIVIER, S. MOUTAOUAKIL, B. SADIK. Une méthode d'identification pour un système linéaire à retards, in "Comptes rendus de l'académie des sciences, Mathématiques", vol. 344, nº 11, 2007, p. 709-714, http:// hal.inria.fr/inria-00128173/fr/.
- [91] L. PECORA, T. CARROLL. Synchronization in chaotic systems, in "Phys. Rev. Lett.", vol. 64, 1990, p. 821-824.
- [92] W. PERRUQUETTI, T. FLOQUET. Homogeneous finite time observer for nonlinear systems with linearizable error dynamics, in "IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, New Orleans, Louisiana, U.S.A.", December 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00171342/en/.
- [93] S. PETTERSSON. Analysis and design of hybrid systems, PhD thesis, Chalmers University of Technology, 1999.
- [94] J.-P. RICHARD. Time Delay Systems: An overview of some recent advances and open problems, in "Automatica", vol. 39, n^o 10, 2003, p. 1667–1694.
- [95] J.-P. RICHARD, T. DIVOUX. Systèmes commandés en réseau, Hermès-Lavoisier, 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/ inria-00179831/en/.
- [96] A. SEDOGLAVIC. Reduction of Algebraic Parametric Systems by Rectification of their Affine Expanded Lie Symmetries, in "Algebraic Biology 2007, RISC, Castle of Hagenberg, Austria", H. ANAI, K. HORIMOTO, K. TEMUR (editors), vol. 4545, Springer, July 2007, p. 277–291, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00120991/en/.
- [97] A. SEURET, T. FLOQUET, J.-P. RICHARD, S. SPURGEON. Observer design for systems with nonsmall and unknown time-varying delay, in "TDS'07, IFAC Workshop on Time Delay Systems, Nantes, France", 2007, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00179798/en/.
- [98] A. SEURET, F. MICHAUT, J.-P. RICHARD, F. LEPAGE. Prise en compte des retards de réseau dans la conception de commande, in "Systèmes commandés en réseau", J.-P. RICHARD, T. DIVOUX (editors), Hermès Science - Lavoisier, 2007, p. 54-81, http://hal.inria.fr/inria-00180675/en/.
- [99] H. SIRA-RAMIREZ, C. CRUZ HERNANDEZ. Synchronization of chaotic systems: a generalized Hamiltonian approach, in "Int. J. Bifurcat. Chaos", vol. 11, n^o 5, 2001, p. 1381–1395.
- [100] G. SZEGÖ. Orthogonal Polynomials, 3, American Mathematical Society, 1967.
- [101] M. WICKS, R. DECARLO. Solution of coupled Lyapunov equations for the stabilization of multimodal linear systems, in "Proc. Amer. Control Conf.", 1997, p. 1709–1713.
- [102] M. WICKS, P. PELETIES, R. DECARLO. Switched controller synthesis for the quadratic stabilization of a pair of unstable linear systems, in "Europ. J. Contr.", vol. 7, 1998, p. 140–147.